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INTRODUCTION		
	
We	have	from	time	to	time	dreamed	of	a	perfect	world	where	all	we	could	wish	for	
would	materialize	and	the	things	which	seem	to	conspire	to	dash	our	hopes	no	longer	
exist.	
	
We	have	the	hope	that	one	day	we	will	walk	on	a	brand	new	paradise	and	finally	see	our	
Creator	and	get	the	answers	to	questions	that	trouble	us	for	now	they	seem	to	defy	
explanation.	
	
Those	who	believe	in	the	Almighty	God	thank	God	always	for	the	hope	He	has	given	us	through	
the	teaching	of	the	Apostles	for	these	teachings	give	us	great	and	solid	certainties	that	comfort	
and	console	us	as	we	travel	through	this	world	as	aliens	and	strangers	in	this	world	and	it’s	out	
of	the	way	systems.	
	
As	we	look	at	these	matters	and	ponder	what	the	Apostle	John	has	written	we	realize	that	we	
will	not	have	a	full	understanding	until	we	are	actually	in	the	place	that	he	is	describing.	
	
This	will	be	a	new	world	where	our	dreams	of	perfection	will	take	shape,	for	only	the	Lord	can	
shape	this	kind	of	world	and	sustain	it,	for	it	is	only	He	that	can	create	anew	to	make	something	
big	enough	to	inspire	our	dreams	and	take	them	to	levels	we	could	never	have	imagined.	
	
The	Book	of	Genesis	tells	us	that	the	first	murderer	the	rebellious	and	profane	Cain	built	the	
first	city	but	he	did	this	building	independent	of	God.	But	human	built	cities	which	hold	out	the	
bliss	of	a	common	life	and	close	personal	interactions	have	always	been	failures,	because	they	
simply	forget	God	in	the	process.	The	cities	of	Sodom	and	Gomorrah	and	the	great	city	of	
Babylon	perfectly	illustrate	this	disaster.	
	



First	Seventh	Day	Baptist	Church	of	Toronto	�	(416)747-7278	�	www.seventhdaybaptist.ca			
				

2	

Cities	not	built	by	God	will	always	be	eyesores	and	will	be	epicenter	for	the	growth	of	all	kinds	
of	evil	and	structures	that	will	often	be	not	beautiful	at	all.	
	
Hebrews	therefore	reminds	us	that	those	in	the	Roll	Call	of	the	Heroes	of	Faith		
“confessed	that	they	were	strangers	and	pilgrim’s	o	the	earth...	
For	they	that	say	such	things	declare	plainly	that	they	seek	a	country....	
But	now	they	desire	a	better	country,	that	is,	a	heavenly:	wherefore	God	is	not	ashamed	to	be	
called	their	God:	for	he	has	prepared	for	them	a	city”.	Hebrews	11:13-16.	
	
In	addition,	the	writer	of	Hebrews	again	tells	us	in	Hebrews	13:14	
“For	here	we	have	no	continuing	city,	but	we	seek	one	to	come”.	
	
John	sees	this	literal	city	in	a	vision	and	he	is	so	overwhelmed	that	he	uses	symbolic	language	to	
describe	this	new	city,	the	New	Jerusalem.	This	city	is	real	and	it	embodies	all	that	reflects	the	
nature	and	characteristics	of	God.	
	
This	idea	of	a	New	Jerusalem	is	found	in	Isaiah	65:17-19	and	66:22	but	though	he	regarded	this	
as	the	fulfillment	of	the	many	promises	of	God	to	His	people,	he	did	not	separate	the	concept	
of	the	new	heaven	and	the	new	earth	from	the	vision	of	the	Millennium.	That	expansion	of	the	
vision	would	have	to	await	the	idealized	imagery	of	the	“heavenly	Jerusalem”	by	inspired	
writers	schooled	in	the	Old	Testament	Scriptures.	See	Galatians	4:25-26.	
	
We	should	be	aware	that	many	in	the	Old	Testament	era	had	expectations	of	this	New	
Jerusalem.	This	is	common	in	the	non-canonical	literature,	that	is,	writings	tested	for	
consistency	and	agreement	with	clearly	inspired	Scripture	but	not	accepted	by	the	Church	as	
inspired	by	the	Holy	Spirit.	These	writings	are	sometimes	useful	for	their	historical	commentary,	
but	they	have	too	many	flaws	including	contradiction	and	internal	inconsistencies	within	the	
document.	Such	writings	on	what	can	be	considered	as	references	to	the	New	Jerusalem	in	
found	in		 First	Enoch	90:28-29,	the	Sibylline	Oracles	5:414-29,	Second	Baruch	32:1-4	
Second	Baruch	4	and	other	writings	the	Church	examined	and	rejected	as	inspired	writings.	
	
It	is	best	therefore	to	focus	on	the	explanations	of	the	larger	meaning	of	the	symbolism	in	view	
of	the	several	arguments	about	what	this	New	Jerusalem	seen	by	the	Apostle	John	represents.	
These	non-canonical	writers	often	speak	of	this	city	as	one	rebuilt	after	the	old	one	is	uprooted	
	
One	writer	alerts	us	of	differences	in	views	of	some	interpreters	because	they	argue	as	to	
whether	or	not	this	New	Jerusalem		
“is	merely	an	allegorical	description	of	the	final	state	of	the	church	with	no	real	future	earth	
locality	in	view.	Is	it	a	literal	city	that	may	hover	over	the	millennial	earth	and	house	the	
glorified	church	age	saints	during	that	period	and	then	be	transferred	for	expanded	purposes	
into	the	eternal	state	after	the	renovation	of	the	earth	(some	dispensationalists,	but	some	
non-dispensationalists	also	apply	it	to	the	millennial	period?”	
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It	seems	clear	however	that	attempts	to	divide	the	congregation	of	God	which	existed	from	
Eden	to	the	present	and	which	including	both	those	living	before	the	formation	of	the	nation	of	
Israel,	and	thus	the	later	people	we	call	“Jews”	as	well	as	Gentiles	raise	more	problems	than	it	
solves.	Scripture	does	not	really	encourage	us	to	indulge	in	wild	and	argumentative	
speculations	about	the	New	Jerusalem.		
	
It	simply	describes	an	elaborate	and	exquisitely	constructed	New	Jerusalem	which	altogether	is	
essentially	a	new	Temple	since	it	is	God’s	dwelling	place	and	the	centre	of	all	religious	and	
administrative	activity.	It	is	so	marvelous	that	it	befits	the	actual	habitation	of	God	and	His	
people	for	eternity.	It	proceeds	from	God	out	of	heaven	after	the	old	earth	is	destroyed.	This	is	
all	we	are	definitely	told	so	it	really	is	a	waste	of	energy	to	draw	inferences	and	to	speculate	on	
what	is	not	revealed.	Its	tremendous	size	will	fit	onto	the	New	Earth	in	the	Middle	or	Near	East	
quite	easily	
	
There	is	to	come	as	one	writer	states:	
	
The	new	heavens	and	the	new	earth	and	Peter	tells	us	that	this	is	to	result	from	a	great	
conflagration.	So	we	assume	then	that	as	a	result	of	the	future	work	of	the	Lord	God,	he’s	
going	to	burn	up	everything	as....	you	would	take	a	piece	of	coal	and	put	it	in	intense	heat,	
turn	it	into	a	liquid,	and	then	out	of	it	make	a	diamond”.	
	
Note	carefully	that	there	is	the	most	massive	contrast	between	the	old	cities	and	the	old	world	
and	this	new	creation.	Babylon	the	Great	is	fallen,	and	the	earthy	satanic,	illegitimate	cities	are	
gone,	and	now	this	heavenly,	divine	city,	the	ideal	city	is	in	place.	
	
God	is	distinct	for	He	is	God	but	now	we	see	God	being	with	His	creatures	with	them	having	
access	to	Him,	for	worship,	direction	for	our	tasks	in	this	unbelievably	massive	universe,	praise,	
healing,	and	expressing	of	gratitude.	
	
We	are	now	brought	full	circle	from	Genesis	1	for	these	will	pass	away,	disappearing	with	a	
roar.	Note	also	that	“Everything”	about	the	New	Jerusalem	
	“suggests	that	this	great	capital	city	will	be	the	capital	of	the	entire	universe”	says	one	writer.	
God	the	Father	is	there,	the	Lamb	is	there,	the	Holy	Spirit	is	there,	and	the	‘separated	ones’,	the	
saints	from	all	ages	and	from	all	population	groups	are	there.	
	
It	is	unbelievably	large,	and	unbelievably	beautiful.	It	is	qualitatively	different	and	is	described	
in	the	best	way	we	humans	can	understand	and	so	can	appreciate.	
	
THE	TEXT.	
	
Verse 9 
 
This vision is of a time when all the battles are done, and there is only victory in Jesus.  All the 
enemies of God will be destroyed and only those who believe remain in His Kingdom.  These 
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next few verses focus on the actual vision that was given to John.  The Apostle John does his 
best to describe what he sees, but it should be understood that he is given a vision of heaven.  
 
This is something happening somewhere, where the human mind in its current state of sin cannot 
fully process even when in a vision state. We should consider and remind ourselves that our 
human senses are limited. For example, some animals can smell things located a mile away, and 
even smell the existence of things hidden and covered up and disguised. Some can see things far 
away even when our human eyes can see nothing. Science tells that there are things around us 
that we cannot see such as electronic radio and TV waves and particles and forces so minute and 
elusive that we cannot detect them without developing and using extraordinarily sophisticated 
and complex equipment. 
 
There clearly is a real other world out there which our human senses cannot detect and we await 
the fulfillment of our certain hope of the transformation of our bodies so that we will have a new 
and glorious body 
However, for Christians with faith in God, we should understand that it is a glimpse into the 
reward that awaits all believers because God is faithful and just to carry us through to the end, 
where we shall witness with all our new and expanded senses in our new bodies the glories that 
God will bestow on His children for eternity.   
 
Never let it slip away from you that the New Jerusalem and the New earth and New heaven is 
real and literal, and fitted for our new real bodies promised at the resurrection. We are told we 
will be given and have a body like that of our Lord, with new amazing abilities and now we will 
have an access to the Tree of Life. 
 
The person that opened the vision to the Apostle is one of the seven angels, who had the seven 
vials full of the seven last plagues.   
 
First, with respect to the angels we note.  It is clear that our knowledge of angels is very limited.  
God from before the creation of the earth had created angels and we have been told in Scripture 
that The Lord God Himself said that the “morning stars” or the sons of God” sang together and 
shouted for joy at the creation. Job 38:1-7.  
 
The tasks of angels vary as we have seen throughout the Bible.  God has a variety of work and 
employment for His holy angels.  We have seen some of their tasks recorded for us in the Bible; 
some are to sound the trumpet of divine Providence, to give fair warning to a careless world.  
Sometimes they are to pour out the vials of God’s anger upon impenitent sinners, sometimes to 
discover things of a heavenly nature concerning those that are the heirs of salvation.  In either 
case, they readily execute every commission they receive from God and when this world shall 
come to an end as it is, the angels’ tasks will not end, as they shall forever be employed by the 
great God in the proper and pleasant work He has for them to all eternity.   
 
For reference sake, it should be known that in this book, the “Lamb” is Christ.  His wife is not 
any particular believer, nor any particular church.  Not the Gentile church, nor the Jewish church 
only, but all the elect of God, consisting of the raised and living saints at the coming of Christ 
who will make up one body, one general assembly, and be as a bride, prepared and adorned for 
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her husband.  These were first betrothed to Christ in eternity, and were openly espoused to Him, 
one by one, at conversion, and now being all gathered in by the effectual calling, the dead being 
raised, and the living changed, and all glorified, the marriage is consummated, and they are 
declared publicly to be the bride, the Lamb’s wife. Chapter 19:7-8 refers to this marriage and 
Isaiah 25-36 refers to the Marriage Supper of the Lamb.   
 
To be clear, this heavenly city is literal.  It is referred to as the bride, the Lamb’s wife because it 
is the place where all God’s people are gathered. In this sense the New Jerusalem is certainly like 
the bride, especially how the Bible introduces us to its existence. The city is beautiful as brides 
are beautiful. This is similar in fashion, to a bride making an appearance to all attendees at a 
wedding ceremony and when guests make much “awe” and “isn’t she beautiful” and “isn’t she 
perfect” comments.  However, this association doesn’t diminish the reality behind the image.  
The city is associated with the bride to awe us with a sense of its beauty.   
 
Note that the new city is both called a city and a woman just as the false bride “Mystery Babylon 
the Great” is both a city (some think it is Rome), and a woman. (Chapter 18). 
 
 
Verse 10 
 
The place from which the Apostle had this glorious view and prospect was from high above.  He 
was taken in his vision high on top of a great mountain of equal stature.  From such a place, men 
usually have the most distinct views of adjacent cities.  A similar prospective is needed to focus 
on heaven, as God wants us to have a clear view of what it is we are working for and towards.   
 
John is struck by the glory of this city.  She shares in the glory of God, and it is expressed in the 
radiant light that shines from her.   
 
The subject matter of the vision is the bride, the Lamb’s wife. That is, as previously mentioned, 
the congregation or church of God in her glorious, perfect, triumphant state, under the 
resemblance of Jerusalem, having the glory of God shining in its lustre, glorious in her relation to 
Christ, in His image now perfected in her, and in His favour shining upon her.  This is the start of 
a large description of the church triumphant under the emblem of a city, far exceeding in riches 
and splendour of all the cities of this world, and this New Jerusalem is here represented to us in 
its entirety. 
 
Note the frequent references to the Lamb in this passage. That term stresses Jesus’ importance as 
the One slain as a sacrifice to save those that believe on Him. There is no salvation apart from 
the Cross. 
 
Verse 11 
 
This city, the church, the bride of Christ, will consist only of risen and changed saints, whose 
bodies will be freed from all dishonour, deformity, diseases, and imperfections, and will be made 
like unto Christ’s glorious body, and will shine like the sun in the kingdom of God.   
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The physical makeup consists of having the glory of God. Moreover, the presence of God is 
represented by His glory, as the Shechinah, or the divine majesty of God in the tabernacle and 
temple was called, for the glorious presence of God will now be in this city, which will cast a 
lustre on all that are in it; for if the face of Moses and of Stephen, shone so bright and glorious, 
through the presence of God with them, how much more gloriously will the saints shine in this 
state, when they shall enjoy the presence of God in a far more illustrious manner?  
 
The light refers to the source of all light, that of God.  The Father lives in the light to which none 
can approach. Christ is intended as the source of the light, through which the city shines, the 
bride also shines.  He is the Bride’s enlightener, not the light of nature, as God enlightens all 
man, doing so with the light of His glory, and so here John makes Jesus comparable to the most 
precious stone which shines forth its brilliance and appear all the more precious.  
 
The light engulfing the city was like that of a precious stone, as jasper.   
 
Now there will be specifics to have us understand what the name Immanuel, God with us, really 
means. 
 
The Apostle points first to a wall all built of the most precious stones for firmness and lustre. 
This city has a wall that is impregnable as well as precious.   
 
Verse 12 
 
One writer declares 
“The city is like a massive, crystal-clear diamond with the glory of God shining from its 
centre over all the new heavens and the new earth. All of eternity is bathed in its 
splendor...It exemplifies the total goodness of God”. 
 
So why would it need a wall and gates?  
 
One element of this glorious city was that it possessed a great wall and another was it had great 
gates for entrance.  The wall in the old world would have stood for security but now in a time 
and place where only the children of God are present with their God, it represents the majesty 
and glory of God.  This place is safe, the walls might be a reminded that all enclosed with a wall 
will always be safe, and separate and secure under God’s protection now and forever.  
 
The use of the term wall is clearly meant to convey the exclusion of all that is unworthy to enter 
the city. It forcefully reminds us that only the redeemed can enter and that there will be many 
believers who will be able to enter it through the gates. So be careful with who you really are. 
There can be no pretense or hypocrisy that will benefit you. 
 
This wall is measured by the angel and the Apostle is shown in verse 17 that it is 144 cubits thick 
(a cubit is said to be 1.824 ft.).  
 
The height of the walls is very high.  It gives us an indication of seventy yards (vs.17) sufficient 
both for ornament and security.  The wall is not needed for defense, but the great and high wall 
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gives the city perimeters and shows us that some will be excluded from the city i.e. only the 
righteous can enter. 
 
The form of this city was very regular and uniform, specifically speaking to the length and 
breadth of the city being equal in magnitude.  This illusion ties into the idea that in the New 
Jerusalem, all shall be equal in purity and perfection.  There shall be an absolute uniformity in 
the church triumphant, a thing wanted and wished for on earth, but not to be expected till we 
come to place where we are with God.   
 
The measure of the wall indicates that there is room sufficient for all the people of God 
connecting it to passages mentioned by Jesus talking about many mansions in his Father’s house.   
 
Verse 13 
 
The gates had names written on them.  These twelve gates answered to the twelve tribes of 
Israel.  All the true Israel of God shall have entrance into the New Jerusalem. The names of the 
tribes on the gates communicate the unity and heritage that the people of God have with Israel.  
God will never forget the tribes of Israel, even unto eternity.  Know that this is the elect of God.   
 
Those names on the three east gates were those of Joseph, Benjamin, and Dan.  Those names on 
the three north gates were those of Reuben, Judah, and Levi. Those names on the three south 
gates were those of Simeon, Issachar and Zebulon.  Those names on the three west gates were 
those of Gad, Asher, and Naphtali.    
 
One writer reminds us: 
“This is reminiscent of how the twelve tribes camped around the tabernacle in Number 2, 
and the allotment of tribal lands around the millennial temple (Ezekiel 48)”. 
 
This denotes the collection of the saints from all parts of the world, who shall come from east, 
west, north and south, and sit down in the kingdom of God and therefore here are gates at every 
point to enter in at. As the city had four equal sides, answering to the four quarters of the world.  
So on each side there were three gates, signifying that from all the quarters of the earth there 
shall be some who shall get safely to the heavenly city and be received there, and that there is as 
free entrance from one part of the world as from the other.  
 
Thus for men, if you are in Christ, there is neither Jew nor Greek, Barbarian, Scythian, bond, nor 
free.  Men of all nations, and languages, who believe on Christ, have by Him access to God in 
grace here and in glory hereafter.   
 
Verse 14 
 
The foundations of the wall, hath her foundation in the promise and power of God, and the 
purchase of Christ. These are the strong foundations of the church’s safety and happiness.  The 
foundations are described by their number twelve, alluding to the twelve Apostles whose gospel 
doctrines are the foundations upon which the church is built Christ himself being the chief corner 
stone. 



First	Seventh	Day	Baptist	Church	of	Toronto	�	(416)747-7278	�	www.seventhdaybaptist.ca			
				

8	

Jesus had established the foundations of Christianity through the twelve Apostles and anyone 
who refuses to acknowledge the doctrine of the Apostles and obey its commands are not really 
Christians, but merely pretenders. 
 
There is continuity between the revelation of God in what we call the Old Testament and the 
redeemed people there, and the revelation in the New Testament brought by Christ. 
 The twelve gates with the names of the twelve tribes of Israel and the foundations stones bearing 
the names of the twelve Apostles of the Lamb show us clearly of the unbreakable relationship 
between those before Christ the Messiah came and those after He came and fulfilled His mission. 
 
One writer tells us: 
 
“The apostolic message of the Lamb of God is the only foundation for the Christian 
religion. So when we look and try to find out what is Christianity, we look at the full 
expression of it in the teaching of the apostles of the New Testament. 
Now they do not teach anything different from the Old Testament. They ground what they 
say in the things of the Old Testament. But there is progress in the divine revelation and 
they write at the conclusion of the progression and give us the full understanding of the 
word of God …We have one Bible; one book of divine revelation”. 
  
The only change that took place was the coming of the Holy Spirit as was promised to 
permanently indwell the true believers and thus genuine people of God. Romans 11 makes it 
plain that the believing Gentiles are grafted into the olive tree, the olive tree being those 
inheriting the promises of Abraham. 
 
And as to the matter of these foundations, it was various and precious, set forth by twelve sorts 
of precious stones, denoting the variety and excellency of the doctrines of the gospel, or of the 
graces of the Holy Spirit, or the personal excellences’ of the Lord Jesus Christ.    
 
God’s covenant relationship with Israel and those Gentiles that believe in Him and form part of 
the body of Christ are commemorated by these stones. 
 
The gates are open to all that are sanctified.  They shall not find themselves shut out.   Guards 
were place upon them, meaning angels to admit and receive the several tribes of the spiritual 
Israel and keep out others, but at this point only the children of God are there. The inscription on 
the gates also are there to show that they have a right to the tree of life, and to enter through the 
gates into the city, as their names are written in the Lamb’s book of life. 
 
Verse 22 
 
In this New Jerusalem, it is made with a strong wall, and stately gates, and glorious guards.  
Another distinctive aspect about New Jerusalem concerns the temple.  John says that there is no 
temple in this place, but follows it up by explaining what there is.  That is the Lord God 
Almighty and the Lamb are the temple in New Jerusalem.   
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On earth we have a temple which is built with hands and materials.  But in this Jerusalem no 
temple exists that is built, but as mentioned God is there and He is the temple. There will be no 
such external worship like what existed in old Jerusalem, such as preaching the word and 
administering ordinances.  For the Lord God Almighty, and the Lamb are the Temple of it.  God 
will be immediately present with His people, whose face they shall see, and whom they will 
serve in the most pure and spiritual manner. This will be perfect and direct worship.  
 
Christ in His human nature, in the temple of His body, that tabernacle which God pitched, and 
not man, which is filled with the train of the divine perfections, and in which the fullness of the 
Godhead dwells bodily, will be the only medium of the divine Presence, and of the 
communications of glory to men.  Christ was the first fruits of what we will become.  His body is 
glorified.  Picking back up His Glory He left or restricted upon Himself when on earth, He will 
be more.   
 
In contrast, God the Father and God the Holy Spirit, they will exist as spirit.  How we will 
perceive them no one can tell, but know it will be glorious. The saints will praise God, and we 
will see the Lamb being joined with the Lord God Almighty, but showing His deity and His 
equality with His Father.   
 
Verse 23 
 
I do not know if there will still be a physical sun in general, but if there is, its function will be 
different.  But it is clear that light will be provided to us by being in the presence of God.  It also 
stresses that there will be no darkness there at all.   
 
The heavenly city is the inheritance of the saints in light.  There is no need of the light of the sun, 
for the glory of God lightens the city, and the Lamb is the light of it.  God in Christ will be an 
everlasting fountain of knowledge and joy to the saints in heaven.   
 
The closest revelation we have to what it will be like in this instance is what the Bible records in 
earlier experiences with God and man.  That is, the Shekinah, or glorious presence of God, which 
filled the temple of Solomon, and shone round about the shepherds at the incarnation of Christ; 
with the presence of God, who is light itself, which will be enjoyed in a much more glorious 
manner., The people of God will now be enlightened; and this will be an everlasting light unto 
her: and the Lamb is the light thereof; in whose light they will see the face of God, and see God 
face to face; they will see Christ as He is, and behold His glory; and look upon the angels, those 
glorious forms of light, and all the glorified saints, and know and converse with each other; and 
they will look into, and clearly discern all the mysteries and doctrines of grace, and all the 
various scenes of Providence, which will all be opened and laid before them. And this light will 
be always without any change and variation; which is no small part of the commendation of this 
city, which is the inheritance of the saints in light. 
 
Verse 24 
 
When it says the kings of the earth shall bring their glory and honour into it question arise as to 
who are they?  There are many who share different opinions, but whoever these kings are we 
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know that these are children of God.  This suggests there will be recognized hierarchies just as 
there are among the angels. Note the interaction and relationship among angels in the Daniel 
10:10-14 incident. 
 
In this new world there is no suggestion of superiority or inferiority for Jesus Himself taught that 
among the people of God there is no “lording” over each other, but those placed in authority are 
servants. There is joyous interaction and fellowship. There is no pride which led Satan the 
adversary to think of himself as better than the others. 
 
There also is the presence of Christ the Lord and the chief corner stone, and there will be no 
imperfect or offensive behavior. The presence of ‘kings’ and other will not be the occasion for 
perfect harmony under the gaze of the Father. 
 
Not all the nations of the world, which will be gathered before Christ, the Judge, will be saved.  
Part of the world will be condemned, part will be saved.   All the elect of God, both Jews and 
Gentiles, whom God has chosen, Christ has redeemed, and the Spirit has called out of all the 
nations of the earth: these are the only saved ones, such are already saved, for salvation is 
wrought out by Christ.  Thus, those who take part in the first resurrection shall enjoy the 
blessings of what God has been offering since the history of men began.  We know we will dwell 
with God in eternity.  Our presence throughout eternity does not mean we will be in heaven, but 
God will create and new heaven and a new earth, so it is conceivable that we will be there on 
earth living in a new relationship with God how expected us to originally live.   
 
God will have some of all ranks and degrees of men to fill the heavenly mansions.  When those 
greatest kings on earth who served God gather together, they will see their former honour and 
glory swallowed up of this heavenly glory that so much excels. 
 
Verse 25 
 
The design of the city was previously given.  We know there will be guards in the form of angels 
at the gates.  However, since only the elect will be present, they are there to greet God’s 
anointed. Since only God’s anointed are present, then there is no need for the gates to be closed 
at any time as all are the children of God, free to move freely throughout His entire kingdom.  
This encourages free communication between the living saints on the new earth. 
 
There shall be no night there as God will provide us with light as we all will be in His presence 
continually.  
 
Verse 26 
 
All that was truly glorious and excellent in the earth and its converted nations shall be gathered 
into the new earth and while all shall form one Bride, there shall be various orders among the 
redeemed, analogous to the divisions of nations on earth constituting the one great human family, 
and to the various orders of angels. 
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Can you imagine the awesome creativity of the children of God when their brains and body will 
be freed from the shackles of sin and directly instructed and guided by God? We say now that 
men use only a tiny fraction of their brains. When we will use all of the transformed brain and its 
power, now understanding much more about the inner workings of creation, and being 
continually being taught more and more through the ages of eternity, it will be an amazing New 
Jerusalem and a New World and Universe.  
 
Verse 27 
 
All evil thoughts, words, and actions will be done away with, subject to the Lake of fire.  Only 
things that will remain are thoughts, words and actions that are there to glorify God.  Only those 
remain who have been washed in the blood of the Lamb, that is Christ, have on them His 
righteousness, and so are without spot or wrinkle, which shows the pure and perfect state of this 
church.   
 
They which are written in the Lamb's book of life; who are predestinated to eternal life; and 
though they are naturally, and in themselves defiled and sinful creatures, yet they are justified by 
the righteousness of Christ, and sanctified by His Spirit, and so are made meet and fit to enter 
this city 
 
CONCLUSION 
 
The New Jerusalem will be beautiful beyond description. The beloved disciple, the Apostle John 
is so limited by language that he can only tell us what he sees by using similes. 
 
But he does not only tell us there will be beauty there. He tells us we will be united with this 
beauty, be exposed to it and reflect it. The hidden greatness in those saved by Christ and 
transformed into the image of Christ will burst out as they are exposed to the full glory of the 
Lord. 
 
So imagine this city filled with countless living stones of beauty, coming in and out of the city, 
themselves being the temples of God. 
 
We plead with you therefore to stay with the only one that can bring you to the full fruition of 
your capability so that you will be a thing of beauty through all eternity. 
	
	
	


